NEWSLETTER of the NORTHEAST CHAPTER of the PROFESSIONAL CAR SOCIETY www.geocities.com/MotorCity/Garage/1074

#### CHAPTER PRESIDENT:

Bill Marcy 349 Lookout Avenue Hackensack, NJ 07601

(201) 342-4871 bmarcy@optonline.net

## VICE-PRESIDENT & ACTIVITIES DIRECTOR:

Daniel P. McCann III 197 Parker Avenue Apartment 14-B Manasquan, NJ 08736

(732) 292-2770

#### SECRETARY:

Mary M. Hookway 201 Glenside Trail Sparta, NJ 07871 (973) 729-8083 hookmmh@ptd.net

## CHAPTER TREASURER & MEMBERSHIP DIRECTOR:

Jeff Hookway 201 Glenside Trail Sparta, NJ 07871 (973) 729-8083

hookjch@ptd.net

## CRITERION EDITOR & NATIONAL PCS PUBLICITY:

Gregg D. Merksamer 29 Old Oak Road Warwick, NY 10990

(845) 986-6857 merks62@warwick.net

CRITERION PUBLISHER:

Ted Collins 159 George Avenue Wilkes-Barre, PA 18705

(570) 829-1455 Collinsfh@aol.com

#### MESSAGE FROM OUR PRESIDENT

As I write this message, spring has just arrived. I always love the things that the end of winter brings us, and I'm assuming that most of you feel the same way. There's the nice weather, of course, and the return of flowers and all the green. Then there are the car shows, cruise nights and all of the other pleasures in life we can enjoy to the fullest at this time of year.

Befitting the season, there are many wonderful events to look forward to, starting with the Northeast Chapter's 5th Annual Car and Truck Show in Lahaska, PA on Sunday, June 4th. With its quaint shops and variety of restaurants, Peddlers Village offers plenty to do in addition to the car displays, and there are few beneficiaries in the area more deserving than the Bucks County SPCA. A couple of nice PCS picnics have also been scheduled for the coming weeks, with Paul Steinberg hosting one in Woodstock, Connecticut on Saturday, June 17th while Paul & Donna Vickery welcome us back to their home in Millington, N.J. on Saturday, August 19th. Both BBQs will offer lots of parking space, so please bring your pro-car and display it.

As you will also read in further detail in this issue, the Chapter's 2006 calendar got off to a great start over the weekend of March 18th-19th, when several of us gathered in the scenic town of Norwich, N.Y. for a tour of the Northeast Classic Car Museum. Lucille and I were the first arrive at the local Howard Johnson's on Saturday afternoon, where we were soon joined by Jeff & Mary Hookway, Andy & Karen Toton, and Jeff Beyer. After a delicious dinner at Fred's Inn about two miles down the road, we returned to the motel lounge for refreshments and a few more hours of great conversation. The next morning, we found our own Gregg Merksamer waiting for us in the parking lot by the time we finished breakfast and lined up for our drive to the museum. To say the least, this place is an absolute "must" for enthusiasts, with enthusiastic guides and some of the most beautifully-restored and unusual automobiles you will ever see. Most of display vehicles are pre-1950, with a strong focus on air-cooled Franklins since they were built in the nearby city of Syracuse, N.Y., but we also spotted Cadillacs, Lincolns, Duesenbergs, Cords and Pierce-Arrows. There was even a rarely-seen Playboy retractable hardtop and a DeLorean with gull-wing doors. The biggest draw for us, of course, was the hall containing the special display "Red Lights and Sirens," which included vintage police cruisers, antique fire apparatus and a number of ambulances belonging to PCS Northeast Chapter members. My personal favorite, a red 1941Lincoln ambulance on loan from the AACA Museum, appears on the cover of this issue.

With the National PCS election taking place this summer as well, I wish to announce that I will be running for PCS President and I would appreciate your votes. As you may know, I have served as National Vice-President under our current President John Ehmer, and let me say that he will be a tough act to follow. It has been my pleasure to serve with John, for he is one fine person to work with. If I am elected, I promise to do my best for all of the members of the Professional Car Society.

As this issue went to press, I also received word that The Criterion received a 2005 Golden Quill Award from Old Cars Weekly in the regional newsletter category. This is the second year in a row that Ted Collins and Gregg Merksamer have received this prestigious honor, which symbolizes the high esteem in which this publication is held outside of PCS member circles. Congratulations are also in order to our Chapter Treasurer Jeff Hookway, who will succeed David Petke in the important post of PCS National Membership Director. This well-deserved appointment becomes official at the 30th anniversary PCS International Meet taking place in Kingsport, Tennessee this coming August 1st-5th. Hope to see many of you there as well!

With Best Wishes, BILL MARCY

### JUNE 17th OFFERS THREE PCS ACTIVITIES

So far as old car enthusiasts are concerned, nothing better emphasizes that spring is in full swing than a date where one can choose between several different but equally-fun activities. PCS members will be facing this happy dilemma on Saturday, June 17th, which will see three different chapters in our part of the country scheduling a get-together.

Paul Steinberg, known to computer-savvy PCS members as the moderator and "Chief Bottle Washer" Society's official of the website www.professionalcar.org, will host the first June 17th activity on behalf of the New England Chapter at his home in Woodstock, CT. It features a cookout running from 10:30 am-on, though Paul adds "there is lots of parking so bring your largest Pro Car. Who knows, if we have enough lights and sirens, we can have a fiveminute light and siren show and really tick off the neighbors." Soft drinks will also be offered on-site, and people who prefer beer or another beverage are encouraged to bring their own (it would also pay to take advantage of your coach's cargo space and bring along an extra chair, as these might be in short supply). Woodstock is situated on highway 169 in the northeast corner of the Constitution State, putting it about ninety minutes west of Boston, twenty minutes southeast of the Interstate 84/Massachusetts Turnpike interchange, or less than three hours away from the Tappan Zee Bridge and other New York area landmarks. More complete directions to Paul's door can be obtained by e-mailing him at noahsarkinc@earthlink.net (naturally, there is a link in the activities section of the PCS website) or phoning (860) 928-2233. Attendees should RSVP and declare how many people are coming with them by Thursday, June 8th, to insure Paul has enough food for the head count. Pets should be left at home, he adds with apologies, because "my dogs are not tolerant of other dogs."

Northeast Chapter members who wake up on June 17th with an urge to go south, instead of north, can head to Selbyville, Delaware and join the PCS Mid-Atlantic Chapter for the Hastings Funeral Home's 110th Anniversary. This 10am-3pm open house at 19 South Main Street (featuring horse-drawn and vintage motor hearses, gifts, refreshments and a replica of President Reagan's quarter-ton, four-inch mahogany plank Marcellus casket) will coincide with the town's Old Timers Days and an antique law enforcement vehicle exhibit celebrating the 75th Anniversary of the Selbyville Police Department. Hearses, combinations

and ambulances are especially wanted for the display in the funeral home's parking lot, though flower cars and limousines are also welcome. Trophies will be awarded for best-looking hearse and ambulance, and the funeral home is also offering a small per-vehicle stipend to anyone traveling over 50 miles to attend. RSVP to hastingsfuneralhome@verizon.net or (302) 436-8421 by Tuesday, June 13, 2006 so the funeral home can reserve a spot for your pro-car; in addition to your name, home town and state, your message should describe your vehicle's year, make, coachbuilder and body style.

Those with time-to-spare and a sufficiently-reliable ride will surely be interested in the PCS Ohio Chapter's Drive-In Movie Night, which will be hosted by National Recording Secretary Sarah Snook in the Akron area on June 17th (impressively, 15 pro-cars and 45 people attended the 2005 edition, which is chronicled on line http://pg.photos.yahoo.com/ph/hearsegirl66/my phot os). This year's fun begins around 3pm Saturday with a potluck picnic at Sarah's house, located at 3060 Kent Road in Silver Lake, Ohio; explaining that "I'm going to make a list of what foods people are providing so we don't end up with too many duplicates," she advises attendees to e-mail her at RoyRacer@aol.com and declare how many people and what sort of food they will be bringing along. "I'll e-mail everyone a revised copy of the list regularly," she adds. "I'll be providing pop, plates, silverware, ice, hot dogs, and a grill. Try to bring folding lawn chairs as well." Around 7:45 pm, the participants will convoy to the Midway Drive-In near Ravenna, Ohio, where Sarah says that "there are two movie screens that play two movies each per night. I'll know what's playing the Tuesday before the meet. I'll then e-mail everyone the choices and we'll take a vote on what movies we'll see." Admission is \$8 if there's one person in the car or \$15 per carload, offering strong incentive to bring a 5-seat combination coach or ambulance instead of a flower car. "Since the theater only broadcasts on FM radio and does not have any speaker boxes, bring a boom box if you don't have a stereo that you can use in your car without the ignition being on," Sarah advises. She can also e-mail attendees a list of local motels, though people are also invited to camp out at her house using their cars or tents.

On Sunday, June 18th, Sarah's get together continues with breakfast at Bob Evans and a trip to Stan

Hywet Hall & Gardens for a rain-or-shine Father's Day car show expected to attract more than 400 classics. "This year's theme is Big Cars," Sarah tells us, "and they will have many classic limousines on display including Joseph Kennedy's 1938 Chrysler, 1931 and '39 Packards, and a Duesenberg." The \$10-per-person admission includes a guided tour of the manor house and access to the grounds and car show, but on-site visitor parking is NOT available. "There is free visitor parking nearby and shuttles will be running between those lots and Stan Hywet," Sarah explains. "Because of this, we will carpool to Stan Hywet in some of our local members' daily drivers. You are welcome to leave your pro-car at my house while we are at Stan Hywet and pick it up when we're done." Again, RSVPs and questions should be e-mailed to Sarah at RoyRacer@aol.com.

# NORTHEAST PICNIC TAKES PLACE AUGUST 19th

Promising good food, good fellowship and bigenough backyard to park a dozen professional cars or more, Paul & Donna Vickery have proved themselves to be outstanding hosts for the PCS Northeast Chapter's annual Summer Gatherings. Recalling the strong turnout witnessed for the 2004 and 2005 cook-outs, Your Editor is pleased to report that this year's edition has been officially scheduled for Saturday, August 19th rain-orshine, and a moved-up 2 pm starting time should ensure that the grill is operational a little earlier than previously. The Vickerys will provide soda in addition to dinner, and attendees are encouraged to B.Y.O.B. as well as a salad, side dish or dessert to share. A preliminary head count, in the form of an RSVP directed to Bill Marcy at (201) 342-4871 or bmarcy@optonline.net, is also deemed helpful as the date gets closer. The lovely, Revolutionary War era farmhouse where the Vickerys live is easily found at 1434 Long Hill Road in Millington, N.J., which puts it about three miles from Interstate 78, Exit 36 or Interstate 287, Exit 30; first-timers in need of last-minute route guidance can, of course, call Donna or Paul on the day of the event at (908) 604-7990.

# RECALLING OUR MARCH 5th SPARTA MEETING

Aside from the fact that Jeff & Mary Hookway always put out plenty of soda, chips and cookies - that's nutrition! - Your Editor always looks forward to any Northeast Chapter meeting held at the Sparta, N.J. First Aid Squad HQ, because it's typically the shortest drive he has to make on PCS-related business. The mostrecent get-together, which took place on Sunday, March 7th, found Jeff Hookway reporting that the Chapter's head count was holding steady at 51, with Chuck Patterson of far-off Saginaw, Michigan welcomed as a new member. Mary Hookway reported that the Chapter also made a \$50 donation to Hurricane Katrina relief that was matched by Packard Industries founder Fred Kanter, and that a fruit basket was sent to Fred Goerlitz after his mother passed away in February; it was also announced that a charitable donation would also be made in her memory to the Cancer Society or Hackettstown, N.J. hospital.



Bill Marcy admires a display of model pro-cars brought to the March 7th Sparta meeting by Andy Toton, who said that the 1/25-scale Jo-Han kits displayed to the left gave him the idea to convert his 1970 M-M Cadillac combination into an ambulance. This assortment constitutes about 15% of his toy collection.

Bill Marcy could only make a preliminary forecast on attendance at 5th Annual Charity Car & Truck Show that the Northeast Chapter will be hosting in Lahaska, PA on Sunday, June 4th - this date is a week earlier on the calendar than the 2005 edition, in order to coincide with a big art show at Peddler's Village - but Pat Caruso reported that a full color flyer had been e-mailed to 188 past participants, the Metropolitan Chapter of the

Classic Car Club of America, and the Raritan River and Valley Forge Chapters of the Cadillac-LaSalle Club. "It could be a strong turnout," Bill forecasted. "We got 102 cars last year, because we happened to have fabulous weather that attracted a lot of day-of-show registrations. I'm hoping there will be lots of interest in our new 'original car' class, which is tailor-made for things like a white Rambler sedan that's in perfect condition but never wins when it's competing against a convertible or two-door hardtop."

Several first aid squads and fire companies have turned to the PCS Northeast Chapter for advice on how to proceed with the restoration of a vintage ambulance, so the latest developments in this area were another major topic of discussion. Jeff Hookway said that East Rutherford, N.J. has a late 1950s Cadillac ambulance needed TLC, while Fred Goerlitz relayed intelligence of a 1939 Superior-Pontiac that needed a full restoration but was otherwise remarkably complete. A 1970s Cadillac recently examined by Bill Marcy and Paul Vickery was little more than "red and rust," but Andy Toton reassured the gathering that "I've visited a lot of places, and have seen a lot ambulances in various conditions. No matter what it is or how much it's deteriorated, you can restore it. Sure, it can get expensive if you don't know people with bodywork and welding experience, but you should always try to be positive with the people seeking your opinion. I've seen plenty of volunteer squads do fire trucks they owned fifty years ago, sold off and bought back after they went round-robin for a couple of decades." Bill Marcy emphasized, in the same spirit, "that a fundraiser is a great thing to suggest to an ambulance company that's trying to save a vehicle."

One of the biggest challenges involved with restoring a high-top Cadillac ambulance, Toton conceded, is that "there are very few junkyards who will keep them because they're twice as long as a standard sedan and the roofs are usually made of fiberglass. Most yards want to crush them and get the iron out after the 472 and 500 engines have been pulled." One nearby exception he's discovered is Bobby's Antique & Classic Cadillac Parts, which is found on highway 61 about a mile south of the U.S. 22/Interstate 78 corridor in Hamburg, PA. "They have over a dozen 1950s-70s pro-cars and a 1958 Cadillac limousine," Toton told the meeting, adding in a follow-up phone call to Your Editor that the owner, Bobby Stewart, can be contacted at (610) 562-8631.

### RED LIGHTS, SIRENS BECKON PCS TO NORWICH

Though it's still a well-kept secret in comparison to the Finger Lakes to the west or the Catskill Mountains to the east, south-central New York State is a scenicallyrewarding destination with its ridgeline-running Interstates, panoramic valleys and mid-19th Century Greek Revival farmhouses. Thanks to energetic marketing and thoughtfully-designed exhibits oriented toward the novice auto enthusiast in everyone, the Northeast Classic Car Museum in the Chenango County seat of Norwich has emerged as popular stop on the region's 220-mile-long "Tourism Trail," which also features the Corning Glass Museum, the Baseball Hall of Fame in Cooperstown, the National Soccer Hall of Fame in Oneonta, and Howe Caverns in Cobleskill. "The price of gas doesn't seem to make difference, given that our attendance for January, February and March is up from last year," Executive Director Kay Wells Zaia asserted after welcoming PCS Northeast Chapter members to the Museum on Sunday, March 19th. A special exhibit of emergency vehicles entitled "Red Lights & Sirens" was the chief drawing card for a delegation that included Bill & Lucille Marcy, Jeff & Mary Hookway, Andy & Karen Toton, Jeff Beyer (whose work schedule mandated an advance visit and departure on Saturday) and Your Editor Gregg D. Merksamer, but there was much more to see and enjoy once the group arrived at 24 Rexford St.

The Northeast Classic Car Museum owes its existence to the enthusiasm of a local auto hobbyist named George E. Staley, who employed nearly 250 people refurbishing aircraft components on Long Island before retiring to his family's dairy farm in Lincklaen Center in 1994. Though his 90-car collection started with a 1924 Model T Ford acquired in 1950, Staley's background as a fuel systems



The "Red Lights & Sirens" exhibit at the Northeast Classic Car Museum placed Dan Emmi's 1919 Ford Model T paddy wagon next to Paul Vickery's 1940 Flxible-Buick ambulance.

background as a fuel systems troubleshooter for Bendix Aviation during World War II (it is said that he was sent to Tinian to tune up the Enola Gay before the famous B-29 flew the A-bomb to Hiroshima) fostered a special fondness for the aircooled Franklins built some 50 miles northwest of Norwich in Syracuse, N.Y. from 1902 to 1934. According to Zaia, Staley came to the community's attention by word-of-mouth, and it wasn't hard to convince him to move his cars to Norwich if a suitable building could be found. Commencing operations in a former fireplace equipment manufacturer's warehouse on Memorial Day in 1997, the museum added a second exhibit hall in January 1999 and a expanded to a third building in October 2000, increasing its capacity to 125 cars whose presentation has often benefited from the full-time mechanic, painter and woodworker that Staley employs. Many vehicles are accompanied by photo albums chronicling the restoration or mannequins wearing period costumes sourced from the Chenango County Historical Society down the street, which recall the sort of clothing worn by the original owners.

Tom Davis, a retired Norwich school teacher who served as our guide to the museum, could not say for sure how exactly many Franklins were on display, "as we're always taking one or two out and putting something else in. I would estimate there are thirty on the floor, with at least five others in storage." The earliest is a shovel-nosed 1903 runabout bearing Serial No. 102 of the 219 built during the firm's second year in business, which makes it the third-oldest known Franklin (the very first production example, sold to S.G. Averill on June 23rd, 1902, can be seen at the Smithsonian Institute in Washington, D.C.). Another unusual, and possibly-unique, attraction is a 1908 Series J one-ton truck prototype fitted with a flatfronted body and shaft drive, which was purchased as basket case by Harold Sharon and restored in time for the 2003 Franklin Centennial celebration. A dashing, Frank de Causse-designed Series 11 boat-tail Sport Runabout from 1926 imitates the appearance of watercooled autos with its upright "dummy" radiator and simulated fill cap, while younger visitors, according to Zaia, are especially-fascinated with how much wood in the museum's partly-disassembled 1929 Model 137 seven-passenger sedan. While this extended to the use of laminated-wood frames as late as 1928, Franklin earned a strong following through superior quality and its pioneering use of light but strong aluminum engines and body components. Aviators such as Charles Lindbergh were especially loyal customers - the



Mounted on a 1959 Dodge 4x4 chassis, Mahlon Irish's all-original American LaFrance "Little Mo" crash truck originally served in upstate Massena, N.Y. The formidable-looking cannon could pump water or foam while the vehicle was on the move.

company's Airman series, which sported a spinning propeller hood ornament, was even named after him so it should be no surprise to learn that aircraft-related artifacts are also prominently-featured. The biggest power plant on the premises, probably, is a 28-cylinder, 3800-hp R-4360 engine that was used to propel such behemoths as the B-36 bomber and Howard Hughes' "Spruce Goose."

One of Davis' favorite exhibits, so far as things he wants first-time visitors to notice, is a side-by-side display of a right-hand-drive 1909 Chalmers-Detroit and a 1910 Firestone-Columbus that "gets people thinking about how nothing was standardized back then." The same could also be said of a sleeve-valve engine 1923 Willys-Knight sedan with one driver's-side and two passenger-side doors, a 1924 Stanley steam car with a running board-mounted whistle, and an aircooled 1921 Holmes six-cylinder touring constructed in Canton, Ohio, by a former Franklin chief engineer named Arthur Holmes (this oval-grilled giant, resting on a 126-in. wheelbase that earned it billing as "America's Most Comfortable Car," is one of only four known survivors out of 500 built between 1918 and 1923). Philadelphia PCS members Andy & Karen Toton, who emerged as the event's official distance champs after an initial stop in Flemington, N.J. to leave the dogs with Karen's parents, took special interest in a fully-restored 1965 Divco milk truck whose signage employed original stenciling from Staley's Dairy in DeRuyter, N.Y. "Good Divcos are hard to find," Andy

explained, "because they rotted out a lot from the lack of undercoating and condensation from the milk bottles." Your Editor, meanwhile, devoted extra scrutiny to a 1918 Cadillac V-8 Seven-Passenger Suburban fitted with a swing-away "fat man" steering wheel and authentic, if unusual, striped broadcloth upholstery, on the grounds that fully-enclosed cars from the World War I era are exceedingly rare. This particular example cost a whopping \$4,090 new, enough to buy a house in many places at the time, when the company's New York City agency originally delivered it to a Mr. F.M. Crowlety of Montclair, N.J. Staley's impressively-thorough restoration took advantage of original build records discovered at the Cadillac archive in Detroit, and it was also interesting to observe that the right-side front door, being the only one equipped with a deadbolt, was designed to be the last door that the driver locked upon exiting the vehicle. One particularly-memorable contrast to the pristine Packards, Duesenbergs and Pierce-Arrows on display was an assemblage of worn-out, dusty but incredibly original cars found in barns around New York State, including a 1916 Dodge Brothers touring car with a de facto sunshine roof and a one-off, 1905 vintage runabout hand-built by Chemung, N.Y. blacksmith Abijah Lowell, who employed an engine from Brennan Motors of Syracuse and a lot of horse-drawn carriage bits like cut-down buggy wheels that were retrofitted with pneumatic tires.

PCS Northeast Chapter members, it almost goes without saying, were the proud owners of several vintage ambulances to the "Red Lights & Sirens" exhibit. The Buicks built so beautifully by Flxible of Loudonville, Ohio were represented by Bill & Lucille Marcy's maroon-and-gray 1949 Premier and a dark green 1940 with a four-inch raised hood line belonging to Paul Vickery. Mike Barruzza's baby blue 1963 S&S Cadillac Park Row introduced museum-goers to the hearse/ambulance "combinations" operated by many small town funeral directors in the days before community EMS became common, while another familiar-but-welcome sight was the 1955 Studebaker Ambulet purchased by Jeff Beyer when he was still a high school student in 1972 ("It was advertised in The New York Times," he once told Your Editor, "and I was the only guy who responded to the ad. I had to sell my Honda 350 motorcycle in order to afford it"). With regards to rarity and novelty, the most exciting rig was a bright red 1941Lincoln V-12 ambulance on loan from the AACA Museum in Hershey, PA; the body builder is unknown, but the base vehicle was one of the 138inch wheelbase Custom series limousines that Lincoln offered briefly as a lower cost K-Series successor during the 1941 and 1942 model years.

Out in the museum's lobby, memories of the cops who chased "The Blues Brothers" were inspired by an Illinois State Police 1977 Dodge Royal Monaco owned by Norwich, N.Y. Police Chief Joseph Angelino. Auburn, N.Y. enthusiast Dan Emmi dipped into his diverse collection of vintage police cars to contribute a 1919 Ford Model T Paddy Wagon (which derives its name from the padded rear compartment, as opposed to the Irish heritage of the officers); V-8 Ford sedans from the 1936 and 1938 model years; a truly-basic 1958 Chevy Biscayne fitted with a 235 cubic-inch six, a 3speed column shift and grille flashers made from an extra set of taillights; and a replica of the 1968 Plymouth Belvedere L.A.P.D. cruiser featured in the "Adam 12" TV series. Fire apparatus included a 37foot-long 1923 Larabee built in nearby Binghamton, N.Y. (loaned by city resident Jim Kocak) and an alloriginal American LaFrance "Little Mo" crash truck, owned by Mahlon Irish of Homer, N.Y., mounted on a 1959 Dodge W-205 4x4 chassis. Dayton, N.J. resident Jim Dowgin further-diversified the mix with a 1926 Ford TT tow truck fitted with a hand-cranked Manley wrecker body, a 3-speed Warford transmission and a 2speed Ruxtell rear axle.



Loaned to the AACA Museum in Hershey by the Bulgari Collection, this 1942 Buick Model 49 Estate Wagon is one of only three known survivors out of 326 built during that war-truncated model year.

While ominous-looking flurries filled the museum's front windows throughout the morning and afternoon, Bill Marcy epitomized the group's delight with the displays by declaring "we've been here two-and-a-half hours and not ready to leave." Since an eastward walk of one hundred yards was all that was needed to reach it, the Bullthistle Model Railroad Society Train

Museum at 33 Rexford Street proved an irresistible lastminute addition to the itinerary, especially since the doors are open only from 1-4 pm on weekends and the suggested donation is just \$2-per-adult. This attraction commemorates the history of railroading in Chenango County with an HO-scale diorama of Norwich's longdemolished New York, Ontario & Western Passenger Station as it appeared in 1957 (a commemorative plaque can be found in front of the high school that took its place) and a 1/25 scale Chevrolet dealership from a now-closed Corvette Museum in Cooperstown. The shelves surrounding the layouts are filled with vintage toy train sets dating back to the 1920s, when the locomotives were made of cast iron and the passenger cars were tin. The displays even included some scratchbuilt locomotives made by 79-year-old club member Elton Ireland, who formed the boilers out of brass using food cans for his templates. The PCS get-together ultimately ended about twenty miles southeast of Norwich in the charming little village of Sidney, N.Y., where Your Editor emphasized his satisfaction with his breakfast at the Trackside Diner (found at 88 Main Street) by bringing everyone back for lunch; by the time the impressively-modest check arrived, everyone agreed it lived up to its slogan as the "Home of Fresh People and Friendly Food."

#### PCS PROMINENT AT BALTIMORE EMS EXPO

Our registration badges inadvertently affiliated us with the "Professional Care Society," but it was still a thrill to attend the 24th Annual EMS Today Conference & Exposition sponsored by the Journal of Emergency Medical Services at the Baltimore Convention Center from March 21st-25th. A.J. Heightman, the Editor-in-Chief of JEMS, is also a PCS member and the proud owner of a 1974 Miller-Meteor Cadillac Criterion hightop ambulance, so it was pretty-much assured that the long, tiring drive from downstate New York would at least be rewarded with a warm reception.

Steve Lichtman and his father Gene, who generously supplied the complimentary passes used by Your Editor and his wife Lisa, filled the welcome mat most-effectively with their magnificent 1970 Miller-Meteor Cadillac Volunteer high-top, which made history as the very last automobile-based ambulance to see active service in Maryland. Following stints with both the Volunteer Fire Company and the Rescue Squad in Clear Spring, this 50-inch headroom rig was purchased by the Hagerstown Speedway in 1981 for use as a first responder unit. At that time, the original Flamingo Red-

and-white 2-tone was replaced with rather-shocking orange paintwork with a white top and 8-inch-tall italic letters proclaiming the Speedway's name on the body sides, but the odometer accumulated just a few thousand additional miles during the 21 years it stood sentry at the half-mile dirt track. Steve kept tabs on the Cadillac in his capacity as a part-time ambulance inspector, and a deal to purchase it was finally sealed in December, 2002. Penn Dutch Restorations in Glen Rock, PA re-applied the original color scheme in early 2004, and Steve and Gene were no less pleased to discover that the original window crosses had been well-protected from the sun by the "Star of Life" decals retrofitted to the outer surfaces of the glass. After a total of 36 phone calls to vinyl flooring dealers, the well-worn patient compartment linoleum is the next project on the vehicle's to-do list.



Displaying their 1970 Miller-Meteor Cadillac Volunteer high-top, Gene & Steve Lichtman ably-represented the PCS at the 24th Annual EMS Today Expo in Baltimore. Used at the Hagerstown Speedway until November, 2002, this was the very last car-based ambulance to see active service in Maryland.

Though the Lichtmans were the only PCS members displaying a vintage ambulance in Baltimore - Steve said "we'll come here next year with a different car - we have nine" - Steve Diamond traveled all the way from Lumberton, Texas to attend on Friday and Paul Vickery's Flanders, N.J. dealership turned heads with a brand new Ford E-450 turbo-diesel chassis-cab wearing a Type III modular body from Wheeled Coach of Winter Park, FL. Show-goers who enjoyed the Lichtmans' Cadillac also expressed interest in the Box 414 Association's adjacent display of an all-red 1963 Chevrolet "Transferable" ambulance that was one of four constructed for the Baltimore City F.D. by SWAB of Elizabethville, PA (the firm is still in business today, though it focuses on animal control bodies). This was joined on exhibit by a massive, Medtec-outfitted EMS

#### The Criterion - Spring 2006 - Page 8



Lisa & Gregg Merksamer pose with the Lichtmans' 1970 Miller-Meteor Cadillac ambulance at the Baltimore Convention Center.

chassis with a motor home-type body by Barth of Milford, Indiana, that originally handled transports for the University of Maryland's Shock Trauma Center before it, too, ended up serving with the Baltimore City F.D.

Med-Media, a Harrisburg, PA concern offering "First Aid For Data Collection," teamed up with the County of Los Angeles Fire Museum to sponsor the always-popular autograph session by actor Randolph Mantooth, who inspired so many conference attendees in their career choice when he played Paramedic John Gage on the hit 1970s NBC-TV series Emergency! (he even recognized Steve Lichtman from a Friendship Fire Association D.C. Canteen Group event, exclaiming "you drove the bus with no suspension!"). Another attention-getting special guest was a 5-year-old, 145pound St. Bernard named Reyna, who visits nursing homes and assisted living facilities as a therapy dog mascot for Zoll Medical Corp., which manufactures EKG monitors and resuscitators. Robotonics Safety Education Products of Springville, Utah emerged as another crowd pleaser with its 80-pound animatronic renditions of Andy the Ambulance, Freddie the Fire Truck, and Sparky the Fire Dog, which employ remote controls to blink their eyes and sound their sirens as they deliver safety lessons to children at schools and shopping malls (options include a grille-mounted water squirter and a voice modifier for the operator). The harsh lessons of Hurricane Katrina prompted close examination of a 38-foot-long Pace gooseneck cargo trailer outfitted with impeccably-organized backboards and supply racks by Southeastern Emergency Equipment of Wake Forest, N.C., which claimed that its creation could be dispatched to any mass casualty incident on the East Coast within two hours of notification. Informed that Rochester, MN PCS member Dr. Roger White was the inventor, Your Editor also took an extended look at the Automated External Defibrillators shown by Cardiac Science Inc. of Bothwell, WA. Now costing less than \$2,000 and appearing in more public places every day, these innovative devices weigh only six-and-a-half pounds and require no training of the user thanks to their simple, single-button operation. "Last Saturday, one of these was used to save the life of a 61-year-old sax player who collapsed at a VFW hall in Ellicott City," reported exhibit visitor Andy Canterna, adding that "the bartender had him up and breathing before EMS arrived. It was the first time that a lay rescuer had used an AED to revive a cardiac patient in Howard County."

After a pleasant seafood dinner overlooking Baltimore's Inner Harbor, Your Editor and his wife headed north to Hershey, PA and, on Sunday morning, linked up with a Lehigh University '84 classmate named Mike Nussbaum (joined by his eldest daughter Rebecca) for a first-time tour of the AACA Museum. As Mike owns a 1973 Centurion convertible, he was naturally-drawn to the special exhibit of Buicks from Italian jewelry magnate Nicola Bulgari's Allentownbased collection, out of which Your Editor was especially-enamored of a 1941 Series 90 Limited Limousine that was only 605 manufactured that year for U.S. consumption (another 64 were sent abroad, signifying how important Buick has been to GMs export business over the years). The vehicle had been purchased in 2002 from an older gentleman who insisted that it not be trailered to its new home, so the staff of Precision Motor Cars drove it more than 500 miles from Detroit. Another nifty rarity was an entirely wood-bodied 1942 Model 49 Estate Wagon that was one of only three known survivors out of 326 built during a war-abridged model year where, impressively, nearly 95,000 Buicks of all types were completed.



The Box 414 Association's 1963 Chevrolet "Transferable" ambulance was one of four built for the Baltimore City F.D. by SWAB of Elizabethville, PA. It was joined on display by an EMS command vehicle combining a Barth body with a 1991 Oshkosh truck chassis.

## CRITERION CALENDAR

**June 4th, 2006** (Sun.), **Lahaska, PA**: PCS Northeast Chapter Fifth Annual Charity Car Show at Peddler's Village, intersection of U.S. 202, PA 263 and Street Road. Open to all cars and trucks. Benefits Bucks County SPCA. Gates open 9am. Must be on field 11 am to be judged. Awards follow people's choice voting by 3 pm. For further info contact Bill Marcy at (201) 342-4871 or bmarcy@optonline.net.

June 10th, 2006 (Sat.), Lakehurst N.J. Ambulances and vintage Dodge Power Wagons sought for Centennial Celebration of Tri-County Forestry Service. For further info contact Dan McCann at (732) 292-2770.

June 14th-17th, 2006 (Wed.-Sat.), Orange, CA:Cadillac LaSalle Club's Grand National Meet at the Orange County DoubleTree Hotel, 100 City Drive. Ten minutes from Disneyland and two blocks from the world-famous Crystal Cathedral. Phone (714) 634-4500 for reservations at \$129 nightly special rate. For further meet info, contact Ed Cholakian at (818) 368-1978 or allcads@yahoo.com, or log onto www.cadillaclasalleclub.org.

June 17th, 2006 (Sat.), Woodstock, CT: PCS New England Chapter cook-out, starting 10:30 at home of Paul Steinberg. BYOB. Participants encouraged to bring additional lawn chairs. Plenty of pro-car parking. For info phone (860) 928-2233, e-mail noahsarkinc@earthlink.net, or access activities section at www.professionalcar.org.

June 17th, 2006 (Sat.), Shelbyville, DE: Vintage pro-cars sought for Hastings Funeral Home's 110th Anniversary open house, 19 South Main Street, 10am-3pm in conjunction with Shelbyville P.D.'s 75th Anniversary celebration and the 50th annual Old Timers Day. Trophies awarded for best-looking hearse and ambulance. Small per-vehicle stipend also offered to anyone traveling over 50 miles to attend. RSVP to hastingsfuneralhome@verizon.net or (302) 436-8421 by Tuesday, June 13, 2006; messages should include the vehicle's owner, hometown, year, make, coachbuilder and body style.

June 17th, 2006 (Sat.), Ravenna, OH: PCS Ohio Chapter Movie Night at the Midway Drive-In. Preceded by 3pm picnic at Sarah Snook residence, 3060 Kent Rd., Silver Lake, OH. Followed by Sunday house tour and Father's Day car show at Stan Hywet Hall & Gardens. For further info e-mail RoyRacer@aol.com.

June 20th-24th, 2006 (Tues.-Sat.), Niagara Falls, Ontario: International Station Wagon Club Annual Meet at Americana Conference Resort and Spa, 8444 Lundy's Lane. Itinerary includes visits to Canadian Warplane Heritage Museum and Labatt's Brewery. Mention ISWC when phoning 1-800-263-3508 for reservations at \$99 (Canadian) nightly special rate. Request registration package from Ted Sobek at (412) 889-2626 or 1619 Annette Avenue, South Park, PA 15129

June 23rd-25th, 2006 (Fri.-Sun.), Carlisle, PA: All-GM Nationals at the Carlisle Fairgrounds. For further info phone (717) 243-7855 or log onto www.carlisleevents.com.

June 25th, 2006 (Sun.), Springfield, MA: Vintage ambulances sought for Fire Apparatus Parade between Springfield Technical Community College and the Eastern States Exposition Center in West Springfield. For further info contact Scott Crittenden at (860) 432-7715 or capncrunch@cox.net.

July 15th, 2006 (Sat.), York, PA: PCS Mid-Atlantic Chapter Gathering at the Police Heritage Museum, 54 West Market Street. For further info contact Wayne G. Collins at (410) 482-8696 or bombdogs@comcast.net.

Aug. 1st-5th, 2006 (Tues.-Sat.), Kingsport, TN: Professional Car Society's 30th Anniversary International Meet, co-hosted by the PCS Southeastern & Volunteer Chapters at the Meadowview Marriott Conference & Convention Center. Mention PCS when phoning (423) 578-6600 for reservations at \$99 nightly special rate. For further meet info, contact David Petke at (423) 288-3454 or fdpetke@chartertn.net.

Aug. 4th-6th, 2006 (Fri.-Sun.), Macungie, PA: 43rd Das Awkscht Fescht sponsored by Ontelaunee Region AACA at Macungie Memorial Park.

Aug. 11th-13th, 2006 (Fri.-Sun.), Pottsville, PA: 13th Annual Great Pottsville Cruise, sponsored by the Pottsville Lions Club and the City of Pottsville for the benefit of more than 90 local charities. Features a Friday evening sock hop at Pine View Acres, a Saturday tour of Jerry's Classic Cars & Collectibles Museum, and a ten-mile-long Sunday cruise route with ten live bands, DJs and porch parties. \$10 cruise permit includes a collector pin and goody bag. For more info log onto www.thegreatpottsvillecruise.com or call Jerry Enders at (570) 622-9510 or 888-802-6605.

Aug. 12th, 2006 (Sat.), Cranberry Township, PA: Emergency Vehicle Owners & Operators Association's 10th Anniversary Meet at the Four Points Sheraton, U.S. Route 19 (site of 2003 PCS International Meet) at Interstate 76. For further info contact Wes Notovitz at (412) 287-0220 or 1280 Prospect Rd., Prospect, PA 16052.

Aug. 12<sup>th</sup> - 13<sup>th</sup>, 2006 (Sat -Sun) New Hope, PA: New Hope Automobile Show returns after three year hiatus. Show to be held at New Hope - Solebury High School. \$25.00 registration fee must be received by July 31, 2006. Show limited to 250 vehicles per day. For more info visit: www.newhopeautoshow.com.

Aug. 19th, 2006 (Sat.), Millington, N.J.: PCS Northeast Chapter's 3rd Annual Summer Picnic, 2 pm rain-orshine at the home of Paul & Donna Vickery, 1434 Long Hill Road. BYOB. Please bring a salad, side dish or dessert to share, and RSVP to Bill Marcy at (201) 342-4871 or bmarcy@optonline.net by August 14th. Directions available in the day of the event by calling the Vickerys at (908) 604-7990.

October 13th-15th, 2006 (Fri.-Sun.), Somerset, N.J.: Vintage ambulances sought for display at the New Jersey State First Aid Council's Annual Convention & Trade Show at the Garden State Exhibit & Convention Center. Hall hours are noon-10pm Friday, 10am-5pm Saturday and 10am-2pm Sunday. For further info contact Rudy Eger at (732) 920-0363, (732) 691-2224 (cell) or Eger106@aol.com.

October 15th-18th, 2006 (Sun.-Wed.), Philadelphia, PA: National Funeral Directors Association 125th Annual Convention & Expo. Vintage funeral vehicles may be wanted for exhibits celebrating show theme "Honor Your Past, Shape Your Future." For further info phone (800) 228-6332, e-mail nfda@nfda.org or visit www.nfda,org.

October 29th, 2006 (Sun.), Lahaska, PA: Philadelphia Region Lincoln & Continental Owners Club Annual Fall Meet at Peddler's Village, intersection of U.S. 202, PA 263 and Street Road. Open to all car makes through 1984 and all Lincolns through 2006. Registration is \$10 prior to October 10th or \$15 day-of-show. To pre-register or obtain further info contact Jim Casilio at (610) 282-3188 or 3412 Jacoby Rd., Coopersburg, PA 18036.



Robotonics Safety Education Products exhibited its lovable, remote-controlled renditions of Andy the Ambulance, Freddie the Fire Truck, and Sparky the Fire Dog. Optional extras include a grille-mounted water squirter and an operator voice modifier.



A closer look at some of die-cast ambulances in Andy Toton's collection. The British Commer van and 1962 Superior-Cadillac to the left were made by Corgi Toys, while the 1966 Superior-Cadillac comes from Dinky.

## CRITERION CLASSIFIEDS

PCS Northeast Chapter Patches now available for sale. \$5 each including postage. Make checks payable to PCS Northeast Chapter and mail to Treasurer/Membership Director Jeff Hookway, 201 Glenside Trail, Sparta, NJ 07871-1249. For further info phone (973) 729-8083 or e-mail hookjch@ptd.net.

PCS Mid-Atlantic Chapter's "AMBULANCES- 2006 Calendar" on sale. Each month features a different, full color photo of a classic car or truck-based emergency vehicle from the Steve Lichtman collection. Makes a great gift! \$12 each plus \$3 shipping on orders of up to five calendars; shipping free if six or more ordered at once. Limited quantities of 2002, 2001 and 1997 black-and-white photo calendars are also still available for \$3 each. Send check or money order to Steve Lichtman, 3922 West Watersville Rd., Mount Airy, MD 21771-7334.

"Ambulances in New York 1911-2004" offered for sale by the N.Y. State Museum. Soft-bound, 48-page book by Transportation Curator Geoffrey N. Stein touts more than 70 glossily-reproduced period photos chronicling the history of E.M.S. in the Empire State. \$19.95 plus \$4.00 shipping & handling for the first copy, and 50 cents for each additional copy (NYS residents must include 8% sales tax on both the book and shipping costs). To order, phone Brad Seymour in the Publication Sales Dept. at (518) 402-5344, e-mail nysmpub@mail.nysed.gov or send a check to N.Y.S. Museum, Publication Sales, 3140 Cultural Education Center, Albany, N.Y. 12230.

1958 Pickway Ford Flower Car RAFFLE! The only known survivor out of three originally built by the Miller-Picking Corp. of Johnstown, PA. Generously donated by Danny Ryder to defray 2006 PCS International Meet expenses. Requires full-restoration but runs and drives. Winner drawn at the Awards Banquet assumes responsibility for picking car up in Jasper, GA. Tickets are \$5.00 each or 3/\$10.00. Note "Car Raffle" on check written to "Southeastern Chapter PCS" and mail to PCS 2006, 5405 Heritage Lane, Kingsport, TN 37664-9556.



1962 S&S Cadillac Limousine Style Side-Loading Hearse, with black paint and 23,000 original miles, \$19,000 OBO. Also selling 1965 S&S hearse, with silver exterior (needs paint) and 40,000 miles, and 1967 Cadillac Series Seventy-Five 9-passenger sedan with 59,000 miles, \$8,500 OBO each. All three cars have rust-free bodies. Phone Andrew F. Reymer at (717) 653-8962 or e-mail afreymer@aol.com (Mt. Joy, PA).

1988 S&S Cadillac Victoria end-loading Funeral Coach. Excellent, 74,000-mile car with three-year-old black paint, recent transmission service and new brakes, auto load leveling, and catalytic converter. Factory aluminum wheels with good tires, burgundy leather driver's compartment. Heater core and new battery needed. Price recently reduced to \$2,000 OBO. Contact Gregory Miller, (609) 392-7763 or GRMReaperNJ@aol.com (Trenton, N.J.).

#### THE PROFESSIONAL CAR SOCIETY

Northeast Chapter 159 George Avenue Wilkes-Barre, Pennsylvania 18705



## FIRST CLASS MAIL

Jeff & Mary Hookway 201 Glenside Trail Sparta, NJ 07871

Madadhdahaladhddahlallaadhai

# The Criterion

NEWSLETTER of the NORTHEAST CHAPTER of the PROFESSIONAL CAR SOCIETY





The "Red Lights & Sirens" special exhibit at the Northeast Classic Car Museum in Norwich, N.Y. is now history, but it made a fine impression thanks to novelties like this 1941 Lincoln ambulance from the AACA Museum in Hershey, PA. The unknown coachbuilder started with a 138-inch wheelbase Custom series limousine sold only in the 1941-42 model years.